



MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT ‘THE BENBOW CLUB’ BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 29th SEPTEMBER 2010 AT 7.30 PM.

Present:

Councillors:
                           R. Smillie (Chairman)


                           C. Coxhead     B. Foster    G. Walker     B. Williams                    

Officer:
                           M. Squire – Acting Clerk

Members of the Public:         Six members of the public

80/10 - Apologies for absence 

Apologies were received from, Councillor Debbie Ward and Christine Barlow, Parish Clerk (on holiday) 
81/10 - Declarations of personal and or prejudicial interest 

None were declared.

82/10 - Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda previously 

notified to the Clerk. 

A number of local residents voiced their concerns at the proposed six flats to be built at 218 Pound Lane, which was felt to be too many for the site and the adverse affects this may have on parking in the vicinity. The building of four flats was felt to be an ample number. The Councils response to the Planning Department at Basildon District Council would be covered in agenda item 88 /10 (I).

A local resident was against the provision of a bench by the pet shop as there was little grass area available on the site. It was envisaged that benches would be provided at Westlake Park which would solve this situation. It was recorded that lots of dog walkers use the park area and the consensus was that all users would be accommodated in any designs for the park.

The Acting Clerk was asked if shops had a liability to clear up litter on their forecourts. The Parish Clerk would investigate this further on her return from holiday. 

83/10 – To welcome Essex County Councillor, Colin Riley and Acting Clerk for the meeting.

The Chairman welcomed the Acting Clerk to the meeting. The Acting Clerk had met Cllr Riley earlier in the day at the Essex Association of Local Clerks (EALC) Networking Event.
As Cllr Riley was also attending the EALC AGM on the same evening, he unfortunately would not be able to attend this particular council meeting and therefore gave his apologies. He looked forward to attending at the next available opportunity.
84/10 – To agree the minutes of the meeting held on 25th August 2010.

The Minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 
85/10 – Clerks Report - Report by Christine Barlow, Parish Clerk, read in her absence by Acting Clerk, Mark Squire

The Clerk commenced her employment on 1st September 2010 and it had been a very busy first month. 

The Clerk had attended two half-day training sessions (Roles & Responsibilities and Budgets and Precepts) in preparation for tasks ahead and she had also had received training on website management from the Chair, Cllr. Rob Smillie. 
Handover of business, following the appointment of the Parish Clerk, was undertaken on 13th September 2010.  

Letters received: 

· Planning Application – 1 Page Road No: 10/01056/FULL

· Scrutiny Review of Taxi numbers and accessibility issues

· EALC

· Basildon Association of Town & Parish Councils Liaison meetings – 30th September and 7th October 2010

· Emails – 70 emails sent and received by Clerk from 2nd September -  24th September 2010

· Complaint received from resident regarding lorries using Church Road as part of Marsh Project- Clerk made contact with David Hedges, PSPB Project Officer, who advised that Planning consent had been agreed to use road initially to carry materials for laying of several roadways within project design layout. Offer extended to Council to visit site. 

65/10  

· Bus Shelter, Pound Lane: Reported to Basildon Council – Joy Darch 2.9.10 and Mark Aldridge, Parks Officer for area, confirmed he is investigating complaint.  Currently waiting for Mark Aldridge to inspect and advise action to be taken. Planning Applications – Parish Clerk now receiving Planning Application notifications via email. 

68/10

Total precept £12,850.00. Payment by Basildon Council paid half yearly. First half now received in sum of £6425.00. Second half due 1st October. IT Grant for Computer equipment now also in bank.
· Cheques paid out total sum of £976.84 Credit note received due to invoice error £45.00 to be deducted from future EALC payments. (See attached summary sheet) Several invoice payments to EALC still to be paid on receipt of invoices yet to be received. 

· Overhanging Brambles by post box, Pound Lane, reported and area around post box pruned. Highways verge Pound Lane Burnt Mills Road also cut as well as hedge opposite Garden Centre by chicane in Pound Lane.  

· Reported parking issues – under investigation by Highways representative. 

71/10
· Appointment of salary agency – Basildon Council would not undertake to administer Clerks salary payments, each Parish does their own. Estimates obtained for external administration at a cost of £17.50 per month plus £20.00 for end of year submission, total cost £230 plus Vat per annum. Chris Barlow, Clerk, was investigating completing process herself online on HMRC website following discussions with other Parish Clerks. 

72/10


· Review of accounting system – Awaiting contact regarding Impact System. However in view of size of Parish expenditure currently and following discussions with other Clerks at various training sessions attended, Clerk considered that excel spreadsheet adequate for time being, 

73/10 

· Notice boards – Estimates being obtained. Costs for 2 boards expected to be between £2500 - £3000. 

76/10 

· Co-option of Councillor – Three candidates had come forward and a letter of invitation sent. Date for Councillors to interview yet to be arranged. To be discussed further on Meeting agenda

78/10
· Westlake Park – Several emails of support received and acknowledgement sent by Clerk. 
· Council needed to consult further with residents. Clerk suggested consultation to be undertaken via next newsletter with a date for return of comments. 

In the meantime Clerk has undertaken to investigate funding initiatives.  Further discussion to be undertaken as part of meeting agenda.  

Additionally: 

Request by Clerk for petty cash float of £100.00 to purchase stationary and other sundry items e.g. stamps. Request unanimously AGREED by Council unanimously. 

The Acting Clerk also reported that there was funding available for projects from the Essex Environment Trust.

A copy of a Planning Application received from Basildon District Council was also presented to the Council regarding the ‘installation of 2 generators at the Pitsea Landfill site, application number ESS/39/10/BA3. The original deadline was 29th September 2010. The Acting Clerk had spoken to Mr Glen Shaw at the Planning Department who has allowed an extension to the end of October 2010 so that the Council can respond in time after the next meeting on 27th October 2010.

Th next Town and Parish Council Liaison Meeting scheduled for Thursday 7th October 2010 had now been rearranged for Thursday 4 November from 7.30pm in the St George’s Suite of the Basildon Centre.

The Council was reminded that the next meeting was important as the setting of the budget / precept would be on the agenda.

86/10 – Payments and Credits.

The Acting Clerk informed the Council of their duty to review and approve all payments and receipts at the council meetings. The first batch of payments and credits were AGREED.

87/10 – Councillor Vacancy update – Co Option information.

The Acting Clerk reported that three potential candidates had come forward. The Clerk had already contacted two candidates and the Acting Clerk had attempted to contact the third candidate without success to date. The Clerk would therefore write to her directly.  Wednesday 13th of October 2010 was provisionally set as the evening to conduct interviews. The Councillors would revert to the Clerk and Chairman to confirm availability.

88/10 – Planning applications:

Planning Application – 218 Pound Lane No: 10/00964/FULL

The Council had requested a time extension due to a lack of detailed information, which was now awaited
Planning Application- 1 Page RoadNo:10/01056/FULL

It was felt that no real input could be provided here as the request was retrospective and the building work appeared to be already been completed.  

Planning & Development- General issues

Notification had been received from Basildon District Council advising all planning was informed on their 
Planning website portal. There had still been delays in receiving the hardcopies of planning applications.

89/10    Planning Training for Councillors.

Basildon District Council had offered more training on planning matters and would also provide some joint training with other councils. The Clerk was asked arrange some dates and contact councillors accordingly. Ideally the training could take place before the next meeting. 

90/ 10   Westlake Park consultation

Mark Aldridge at Basildon District Council had been contacted. Comments raised following discussion: 
· This site was the best place for a small playground. 

· More football pitches were needed. 

·  Preventing vandalism was considered important as well as providing scope for dog walkers.

· Three quotes were required for playground equipment.

· The Clerk should contact Little Baddow Parish Council for advice as the council had recently installed a playground. 

· A public consultation should be undertaken

· The age group of users should be considered.

· David Archer at Essex County Council should be contacted for advice.

· Ideas should be communicated to the local MP Stephen Metcalfe.

· The Clerk should investigate match funding. Timing issues were important in this respect. 

91/10   Basildon Council & Parish Council Charter- To accept comments from the council in respect of revised Charter between Basildon Council & Parish Council.

The changes were AGREED. The Council would review from time to time and revert at a later date if further changes were required.

92/10   Litter Management - Brought forward from meeting on 25th August 2010.

This issue would now be handled in conjunction with the Westlake Park project.
93/10  IT Equipment Grant.

It was AGREED that as the Clerk was not present, this item should be addressed at the next Council meeting. 

94/10  Basildon Council Overview & Srutiny Review - Taxi Numbers and Accessibility issues.

Further background information was provided by the Acting Clerk.  It was AGREED that this item should be discussed at the next meeting and relevant information to be put on the Council website.

95/10 – Next Full Council Meeting - 27th October 2010.

Concern was raised on potential tipping at Burnt Mills Road at a former poultry farming site The Chairman believed that this issue was going to be discussed at the Basildon District Council Meeting on 3oth September 2010 and should be re addressed at the next meeting.

Cllr C.Coxhead gave her apologies for the next meeting.

The meeting ended at 9.15pm

Signed 

……………………………………………
Chairman

…………………………………………….
Date


…………………………………………….
